WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY

FACULTY SENATE MEETING MINUTES

Date: March 16,2005
Taft Botner Room (Killian 104)

I. ANNOUNCEMENTS.

A. Roll Call

Members present: Malcolm Abel, Millie Abel, Lydia Aydlett,

Patricia Bailey, Richard Beam, Barbara Bell, Jim Carland, Kyle Carter,  Marilyn Chamberlin, Cheryl Clark, Janet Dickinson, Jill Ellern, Jim Godwin, Nancy Kolenbrander, Frank Lockwood, Judy Mallory,  Nancy Norris, Valorie Nybo, Scott Philyaw, Al Proffit, Brad Sims, Newt Smith, Austin Spencer, Kathy Starr, Ben Tholkes, Shannon Thompson, Elizabeth Vihnanek, Marc Yops,

Members with proxies: Tom Martin

Members absent: Jim Addison, George Mechling, Mary Adams, Don 
Connelly, Brian Dinkelmeyer, Deidre Elliot.

B.  The Minutes of February 16, 2004  meeting were approved.  (Spencer & 
Yops)Administrative Report,

C.   Dr Kyle Carter, Provost:



1.  WCU received $75,000 focused growth money for Forensic Science 


and $18,000 planning money for Health Science Administration.



2.  Dr. Carter congratulated the faculty on the quality of the Undergraduate 

Expo.




3.  The Academic Forum had over 200 people attend and was positively 


received.



4.  The Chancellor approved a new Information Technology Council.



5.  The budget process is moving ahead.  Work now being done with the 


Deans.



6.  The software program Suite 25 will be purchased  and used to schedule 

space.



7.  All positions for this year have been allocated.  The slogan for this year 

is “Don’t Settle, Get the Best”.



Questions/Discussion:

· If the department search money is used up will there be more?

· Yes.

· Can searches carry over until fall?

· Yes.

· What about enrollment for next year?

A. Enrollment is up 2% and applications are up 3%.

A. Dr. Paul Evans, Center for Regional Development

· The i7 Futures forum will be held April 13, 2005. http://www.wcu.edu/crd/.



Questions/Discussion

· Will it be a problem that there are many conflicting activities that day, including International Day?

· The i7 sees the other activities as complimentary.

· What is the cost?

· Free to all.

E. Senior Faculty Assembly Delegate, Mary Adams,  No Report.

F.  SGA President, Heather List, No Report.

G.  Staff Forum Chair, No Report

H.  University Advisory Council Chair, No Report.

I.  Newt Smith, Chair of Faculty

· Report from Board of Trustees

· Information Technology: you may have read about Western committing $1.5 to upgrading the student computer network, providing wireless access, and a massive replacement of faculty computers. That is just the beginning. The network is being reconfigured, mass storage is being significantly changed, identity management is underway, and Banner implementation is ongoing. Perhaps the most exciting (other than getting a new computer on your desk) is the proposal to create a one-stop portal system where faculty can go to check out a projector or laptop, learn how to use new software, be coached on creating on-line courses, integrate assessment into their syllabus, use high end data crunching software, and learn how to incorporate videos, and other digital media—all in one place. It is very exciting to think of this model.

· The Senate passed and will begin a pilot of a student evaluation instrument. We are very pleased with it because it addresses the various types of teaching situations which commercial instruments do not.

· We are close to having a revised model for our Intellectual Property policy that will encourage distance education and at the same time protect the intellectual property rights of faculty and copyrights. 

· I have asked the Collegial Review Council to present to the Senate the language needed for the Handbook to revamp our Annual Faculty Evaluation, procedure and our Tenure Promotion and Reappointment documents. They are moving very fast and I think it will be done by the end of the semester.  

· We had significant faculty participation at the Provost’s first forum with the faculty. He led a discussion of the implication of change and growth. He was very well received. I think we have a winner as far as the faculty is concerned.

· On Wednesday the Chancellor and the Provost led an academic division forum where they presented some of the issues related to growth, engagement, economic development and then listened to some of the concerns the faculty and staff are experiencing. These range from needing offices to problems with our phone system. It was again an excellent forum where faculty shared their concerns and were heard. It was a morale booster to know you are being heard.

· The Millennial Initiative has had a profound effect on the campus. Before that occurred, I think some faculty had not really bought into our commitment to engagement and economic development. That announcement changed impressions. The upcoming i7 Millennial conference is also generating a lot of excitement. Suddenly faculty are examining what they are doing and thinking about it in regional terms and even in economic development terms. 

The main thing I notice with the Senators in the last two to three weeks is their attitude that if something needs fixing, let’s gets it done. Too often in the past I would hear: the University ought to fix this or do that. We are the university and if it needs fixing or doing we should just get to work.  

· Report from Strategic Planning

· Revise Mission

· Look at Assessment

· Accessibility

· SACs is moving according to the timetable

· A Faculty One-Stop is in the planning stage.

II. COUNCIL REPORTS

A.  Academic Policy & Review, Malcolm Abel, Chair 

1.  AA-5s approved, attached to the agenda in Curriculum Summary

2.  Had an extensive discussion on course delivery classification, so that students will know how the course is being delivered prior to registration for the class. A representative of the Registrar’s Office was present for the discussion. A significant number of previously unknown aspects and problems were uncovered. Discussion was concluded with the passing of two motions:

· Recommend to the Faculty Senate adopt a method with legend to allow the description of the course in an acceptable course catalogue format which indicates the primary method of delivery.

· Recommend to the Faculty Senate that a Task Force be established to clarify all of the issues necessary to establish a course delivery classification method for course delivery and that that Task Force include representatives from DCE, Library, Registrar, Office of the Provost, Information Technology, and Faculty.

B.  Collegial Review Council, Al Proffit, chair 
Standards, Principles, Roles and Responsibilities

WCU faculty are responsible for assessing each other’s contributions to the university, region, and profession.  These different procedures have a similar format, enabling them to be as open, consistent, and meaningful as possible.

(1) The purpose of Reappointment decisions and the Annual Faculty Evaluation (AFE) is to provide annual reviews of how each faculty member has met the department and college criteria, and university standards for teaching, scholarly/creative contributions, and service.  

(2) The purpose of the Tenure/Promotion process is to determine whether or not an individual faculty member merits tenure or promotion.  Each faculty member presents a portfolio describing how he/she has met department criteria for tenure or promotion.  
(3) The purpose of Post Tenure Review is to determine the extent to which tenured faculty members have exceeded, met, or not met the department criteria and university standards for teaching, scholarly/creative contributions, and service in the 5 years since the last TPR/PTR action.    
Using the following "University Standards for Teaching, Scholarly/Creative Contributions, & Service" as minimums, each department establishes specific criteria for meeting standards in these three areas.  All collegial review procedures and documentation should be consistent and aligned. Department criteria are developed by the faculty in accordance with the following university standards.

University Standards for Teaching, Scholarly/Creative Contributions, & Service

The following three minimum standards apply to all WCU faculty: 

1. Teaching is the primary responsibility of all WCU faculty.  Evidence of teaching effectiveness, as addressed by the Seven Dimensions for Judging Teaching Effectiveness, is required.

2. Evidence of scholarly/creative contributions to the discipline or profession is required.  This may include the scholarship of teaching and learning.

3. Evidence of service to the university, the region, or the discipline or profession is required.

Statement of Principles to Guide Department Criteria & Procedures
1. Each faculty member must be given adequate information concerning department expectations.  Department criteria should be sufficiently explicit that candidates know the specific performance requirements in the areas of teaching, scholarly/creative contributions, and service. At the same time, department criteria should be sufficiently flexible to allow for individual differences in these areas. 
2. Collegial review feedback (AFE statements, reappointment, and post-tenure review feedback) must be based on the degree to which the faculty member meets the department criteria. 

3. Each faculty member has the right to receive annual written feedback as part of the AFE and reappointment procedures.  

4. Each faculty member has the right to place a written response to AFE and reappointment feedback in his/her department personnel file.

5. Department heads and deans should receive training regarding collegial review policies and procedures. 

6. The collegial review process is governed by the WCU Faculty Handbook, Section II, and monitored by the Collegial Review Council.

Roles and Responsibilities

Each department is responsible for establishing criteria for meeting the "University Standards for Teaching, Scholarly/Creative Contributions, and Service." Criteria are reviewed at least once every six years.  
Faculty members are responsible for providing evidence of their teaching, scholarly/creative contributions and service activity.  They also acknowledge receipt of annual written feedback.  

Department Heads are responsible for guiding faculty members through the collegial review process.  Specifically, they should:

1. provide faculty members with a current copy of the department's criteria and procedures.  


2. provide faculty members with annual written feedback (AFE Summary Statement and Reappointment decisions), which describe the degree to which the faculty member met the department criteria. 

Department Collegial Review Committees are responsible for providing candidates with an annual written Reappointment Statement describing the candidate’s progress toward tenure, promotion, and reappointment.   Department committees also develop a procedure for making recommendations to their College Collegial Review committee.  

College Collegial Review Committees receive the department recommendations and evaluate the files of the candidates for Tenure and Promotion, using the department’s criteria. This committee also assures that departments appropriately followed the procedures specified in collegial review documents.  They develop written procedures to guide the review of candidate folders and voting.  Finally, college committees develop a procedure for making recommendations to the University Collegial Review council.

The University Collegial Review Committee is responsible for reviewing candidates' folders to assure that they meet department criteria in the areas of teaching, scholarly/creative, and service work.  This committee also assures that departments and colleges appropriately followed the procedures specified in collegial review documents.  

The University Standards Review Committee is responsible for assuring that collegial review criteria and procedures comply with the "University Standards for Teaching, Scholarly/Creative Contributions, and Service."  This committee also works with the Provost to establish a cycle for assessing of collegial review criteria and procedures. This Committee is appointed by the Collegial Review Council.

The Office of the Provost should provide training for deans and department heads to assist them with providing clear, specific feedback to faculty members.   

Our next long-term goal is to complete a thorough examination of the entire AFE/TPR/PTR process by April, in time for the Faculty Handbook.

C.  Faculty Affairs Council, Austin Spencer, Chair
PROGRESS REPORT OF THE TASK FORCE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

We have examined the IP policies of the sixteen constituent institutions of the UNC system and have put together a matrix of their pertinent details.  We have also looked at several non-UNC institutions and have found the IP policy of Central Missouri State University a good, workable model for us.  We intend to put together an IP policy and have it ready by the last senate meeting of the year in April.  Jim Addison, Chair of the IP Task Force.
Task Force on the Part-time Faculty Handbook: Patricia Bailey, Beverly Jacobs & Sandra Saunders

The Task Force has met several times, and has been primarily gathering data and information regarding how part-time faculty at WCU currently get information.

We have met with Dr Hinson and Dr.Tyson-Loftquist in the Office of Academic Affairs, with Debbie Paulson, who addressed concerns from the Library, and with Sharon Dole, Coulter Faculty Center Faculty Fellow for Adjunct Faculty, who has done the most work to gather & provide information for part-time faculty at Western. 

At the University level, part-time faculty are invited to attend the orientation for all new faculty, and receive the CD publication “Adjunct Faculty Resources,” published by the Faculty Center. This publication contains a variety of helpful information and a 28-page “Adjunct Faculty Handbook.” Sharon Dole has also created a web-CT site for this constituency, where she is conducting a needs assessment survey for part-time faculty. 

According to Academic Affairs, there are currently 100–150 part-time faculty across the University and 35-37 “80%”/ Visiting Instructors who teach at WCU. The General Administration would like to see a decrease in the number of part-time faculty and an increase in the Visiting Instructor category to a possible target level of as many as 40% of the teaching faculty.

There are a number of different non-tenure-track faculty titles across the University. While there appears to be adequate information available at the University level, largely due to the efforts of Faculty Center Fellow Sharon Dole, there is less consistency at the College level, and even less at the Departmental level in terms of how part-time faculty are informed and mentored regarding both rights and responsibilities. 

The Task Force is urging the Deans to seek the Chairs’ cooperation to encourage better participation, especially by 80% faculty, in the current part-time needs assessment survey, before the end of March.  The Task Force will meet again with Sharon, and with the input and responses from the part-time faculty, hope to be able to make some specific recommendations before the final Senate meeting of the year. 

It is clear that University policies for part-time faculty (and the ways in which they are communicated) have evolved and are evolving in this period of growth and change. We expect that the Senate will need to address such issues as multiple year contracts and other mechanisms for recognition of valuable part-time members of the University faculty as we further define these roles. 

Questions/Discussion:

· Are we trying to get 40% of our teaching faculty to be part-time?

· We will never have 40% of faculty part-time.

· Where does the Office of the President want us to go?

· Sharon Dole has a list of all part-time faculty.

· We need to find ways to enrich part-time faculty and move their careers forward.

· We need a new term for 80%ers ex. Lecturer.

· We will need to establish criteria  for the number of part-time faculty.

· Do visiting instructors have an assessment procedure?

· There were salary increases for some this past year.

· How do we advertise for part-time positions?

OTHER BUSINESS

A,  Old Business.


1.. Intellectual Property Committee will have a draft at the April meeting.


2..  University Benefits Committee discussed the findings of the Benefits study.

· WCU is behind not only in faculty  salaries, but in staff salaries also.  They are behind Jackson County salaries.  Even Lowes will pay more.

· Benefits are way behind just about everywhere.

· What can we do?  We need to affect the Legislature.


Questions/Discussion:

· We need to have union help.

· We will bring this to the Faculty Assembly.

3.  Banner

See Chairs report.

4.  Academic Freedom Task Force has not convened yet.

5.  New Faculty Orientation- Scott Philyaw

· New faculty orientation needs to be streamlined.

· We need to recognize experience diversity among new faculty.

· Need to develop a mentor program.

· We might consider a bus tour of the region.

· There should be a web page for new faculty.

6.  Student Computer Requirement- Scott Philyaw

· Something will be implemented for Fall 2006.

· The Task Force is focusing on learning, not just owning a computer.

· There will likely be some kind of a competency test to find out what students know about using various computer techniques.

· Workshops will be developed to meet student needs.

· We need to figure out how to connect technical competencies will the curriculum.  We need to identify  which classes require technology use.

Questions/Discussion:

· There may be some overlap in training already.

· There are some non-academic processes that students need to know.  We may need to enhance Jumpstart.

· Will the test be required?  Will workshops be required?

· That is under discussion.

· Competency tests are difficult to develop.

· What about part-time, graduate students and distance education students?

· May ask Liberal Studies courses to require technology.

B.  New Business

1.  Motion to create a new taskforce on quality of life issues in Cullowhee.  (Aydlett & Abel)

Questions/Discussion

· How will this engagement work?

· There need to be regular dialogue between campus & community.

· There are models of this campus/community engagement.

Newt and Lydia will work on this .

Motion passed by voice vote.

2.  Why are we spending so much time using paper checklists to check department majors  for the graduation application when it can be done online?  

· Banner will solve this problem.

· There is a committee working on this problem.

· There is a pilot program to work with existing program.

· Why can’t a double grade for the same class be found sooner and “fixed”?


C. Curriculum items



Passed by Academic Policy and Review Council

The meeting adjourned at 5 PM ( Lockwood & Bell)

Respectfully submitted

Elizabeth Vihnanek

